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Transcript
Jeremiah	37.	Zedekiah	the	son	of	 Jeziah,	whom	Nebuchadnezzar	king	of	Babylon	made
king	in	the	land	of	Judah,	reigned	instead	of	Keniah	the	son	of	Jehoiakim.	But	neither	he
nor	 his	 servants	 nor	 the	 people	 of	 the	 land	 listened	 to	 the	 words	 of	 the	 Lord	 that	 he
spoke	through	Jeremiah	the	prophet.

King	Zedekiah	sent	 Jehuchal	the	son	of	Shelomiah	and	Zephaniah	the	priest	the	son	of
Maaseah	 to	 Jeremiah	 the	prophet	saying,	Please	pray	 for	us	 to	 the	Lord	our	God.	Now
Jeremiah	 was	 still	 going	 in	 and	 out	 among	 the	 people,	 for	 he	 had	 not	 yet	 been	 put	 in
prison.	The	army	of	Pharaoh	had	come	out	of	Egypt.

And	 when	 the	 Chaldeans	 who	 were	 besieging	 Jerusalem	 heard	 news	 about	 them,	 they
withdrew	from	Jerusalem.	Then	the	word	of	the	Lord	came	to	Jeremiah	the	prophet.	Thus
says	the	Lord	God	of	Israel,	Thus	shall	you	say	to	the	king	of	Judah	who	sent	you	to	me
to	inquire	of	me,	Behold,	Pharaoh's	army	that	came	to	help	you	is	about	to	return.
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To	Egypt	to	its	own	land	and	the	Chaldeans	shall	come	back	and	fight	against	this	city.
They	shall	capture	it	and	burn	it	with	fire.	Thus	says	the	Lord,	Do	not	deceive	yourselves
saying	the	Chaldeans	will	surely	go	away	from	us,	for	they	will	not	go	away.

For	even	if	you	should	defeat	the	whole	army	of	Chaldeans	who	are	fighting	against	you,
and	they	remained	of	them	only	wounded	men,	every	man	in	his	tent	they	would	rise	up
and	burn	this	city	with	fire.	Now	when	the	Chaldean	army	had	withdrawn	from	Jerusalem
at	the	approach	of	Pharaoh's	army,	Jeremiah	set	out	from	Jerusalem	to	go	to	the	land	of
Benjamin	to	receive	his	portion	there	among	the	people.	When	he	was	at	the	Benjamin
gate,	 a	 sentry	 there	 named	 Araijah,	 the	 son	 of	 Shalamiah,	 son	 of	 Hananiah,	 seized
Jeremiah	the	prophet,	saying,	You	are	deserting	to	the	Chaldeans.

And	Jeremiah	said,	It	is	a	lie,	I	am	not	deserting	to	the	Chaldeans.	But	Araijah	would	not
listen	to	him,	and	seized	Jeremiah	and	brought	him	to	the	officials.	And	the	officials	were
enraged	at	Jeremiah,	and	they	beat	him	and	imprisoned	him	in	the	house	of	Jonathan	the
secretary,	for	it	had	been	made	a	prison.

When	 Jeremiah	 had	 come	 to	 the	 dungeon	 cells	 and	 remained	 there	 many	 days,	 King
Zedekiah	sent	for	him	and	received	him.	The	king	questioned	him	secretly	in	his	house
and	 said,	 Is	 there	 any	 word	 from	 the	 Lord?	 Jeremiah	 said,	 There	 is.	 Then	 he	 said,	 You
shall	be	delivered	into	the	hand	of	the	king	of	Babylon.

Jeremiah	also	said	to	King	Zedekiah,	What	wrong	have	I	done	to	you	or	your	servants	or
this	people	that	you	have	put	me	in	prison?	Where	are	your	prophets	who	prophesied	to
you,	saying,	The	king	of	Babylon	will	not	come	against	you	and	against	this	 land?	Now
hear,	please,	O	my	lord	the	king,	let	my	humble	plea	come	before	you,	and	do	not	send
me	back	to	the	house	of	Jonathan	the	secretary,	lest	I	die	there.	So	King	Zedekiah	gave
orders,	and	they	committed	Jeremiah	to	the	court	of	the	guard,	and	a	loaf	of	bread	was
given	 him	 daily	 from	 the	 baker's	 street,	 until	 all	 the	 bread	 of	 the	 city	 was	 gone.	 So
Jeremiah	remained	in	the	court	of	the	guard.

Jeremiah	chapters	37-44,	especially	chapters	37-38,	have	been	referred	to	as	Jeremiah's
passion	narrative.	The	prophet	suffers	in	the	final	days	of	Jerusalem	and	in	the	time	that
follows.	The	narrative	of	these	chapters	is	a	largely	sequential	account	of	the	siege	and
fall	of	Jerusalem	and	the	subsequent	events.

These	events	occur	towards	the	end	of	the	reign	of	Zedekiah.	Jehoiachin	had	been	taken
into	 Babylon	 by	 King	 Nebuchadnezzar	 in	 597	 BC.	 Jehoiachin,	 otherwise	 known	 as
Jeconiah	 or	 Caniah,	 was	 replaced	 on	 the	 throne	 by	 his	 uncle,	 a	 puppet	 king	 set	 up	 by
Babylon.

In	2	Kings	24	verse	17,	And	the	king	of	Babylon	made	Mataniah,	Jehoiachin's	uncle,	king
in	 his	 place,	 and	 changed	 his	 name	 to	 Zedekiah.	 However,	 Zedekiah,	 his	 officials,	 and
the	 people	 of	 the	 land	 still	 failed	 to	 listen	 to	 the	 words	 of	 the	 Lord	 through	 Jeremiah.



However,	despite	the	rejection	of	his	words,	Zedekiah	sends	men	to	Jeremiah	to	ask	him
to	pray	for	the	nation.

At	this	point,	Jeremiah	is	still	active	in	public	life.	He's	not	yet	been	imprisoned,	which	he
will	 be	 by	 the	 end	 of	 the	 chapter.	 Nebuchadnezzar	 and	 his	 army	 had	 been	 besieging
Jerusalem.

Judah,	 it	seems,	had	sought	help	from	Egypt.	After	the	pharaoh	came	up	out	of	Egypt,
the	Chaldeans	withdrew	from	Jerusalem	and	prepared	to	face	them.	Hathor	was	the	king
of	Egypt	at	this	point,	from	589	BC.

Compared	to	the	great	powers	in	the	north,	first	Assyria	and	now	Babylon,	and	the	great
power	 in	 the	 south	 of	 Egypt,	 Judah	 was	 the	 smallest	 minnow.	 The	 little	 power	 it	 once
possessed	had	largely	been	stripped	in	597	BC,	when	Nebuchadnezzar	had	first	defeated
the	city.	Now	it	depends	upon	appealing	to	aid	from	elsewhere.

It	has	been	caught	in	the	tempest	of	these	unsettled	relations	between	the	northern	and
the	 southern	 powers	 for	 quite	 some	 time.	 Josiah	 had	 been	 killed	 by	 pharaoh	 Necho,
Jehoiachin	 had	 been	 deported	 to	 Babylon,	 and	 now	 Zedekiah	 was	 facing	 a	 renewed
assault	from	this	northern	power.	To	face	the	threat	of	Babylon,	Judah	had	appealed	to
help	for	Egypt.

Ezekiel	also	talks	about	this	appeal	for	help	and	warns	against	it,	 in	chapter	17,	verses
15-17.	But	he	rebelled	against	him	by	sending	his	ambassadors	to	Egypt,	that	they	might
give	him	horses	and	a	large	army.	Will	he	thrive?	Can	one	escape	who	does	such	things?
Can	he	break	the	covenant	and	yet	escape?	As	I	live,	declares	the	Lord	God,	surely	in	the
place	where	the	king	dwells,	who	made	him	king,	whose	oath	he	despised,	and	whose
covenant	with	him	he	broke,	in	Babylon	he	shall	die.

Pharaoh,	 with	 his	 mighty	 army	 and	 great	 company,	 will	 not	 help	 him	 in	 war,	 when
mounds	are	cast	up	and	siege	walls	built	 to	cut	off	many	 lives.	 In	 the	covenant,	 Israel
had	been	explicitly	 told	not	to	go	back	to	Egypt	 for	horses	and	chariots.	Zedekiah	was
also	subject	to	the	king	of	Babylon,	so	at	this	point	he	was	rebelling	against	his	master.

Jeremiah	tells	Zedekiah	that	though	he	might	put	faith	in	the	Egyptians,	whatever	hope
the	 offer	 is	 short-lived,	 there	 will	 be	 no	 real	 reprieve.	 The	 Chaldeans	 under
Nebuchadnezzar	will	return,	and	they	will	take	the	city	and	burn	it	with	fire.	Although	it
may	appear	that	they	have	gone,	they	will	be	back	shortly.

Indeed,	 even	 if	 Judah	 were	 to	 win	 the	 most	 remarkable	 victory	 over	 them,	 they	 would
still	ultimately	 fall	 to	 their	might.	 In	a	hyperbolic	statement,	 the	Lord	says	 that	even	 if
only	 wounded	 men	 were	 left,	 and	 only	 one	 man	 per	 tent,	 they	 would	 still	 rise	 up	 and
defeat	the	city.	There	is	no	way	for	it	to	escape.

Back	 in	chapter	32,	 Jeremiah	had	bought	a	 field	 from	Hanumel,	 the	son	of	Shalem,	his



uncle.	 Now	 as	 the	 siege	 is	 lifted,	 Jeremiah	 intends	 to	 go	 up	 to	 Anathoth	 to	 take
possession	 of	 the	 land	 that	 he	 has	 bought.	 However,	 as	 he	 is	 leaving	 the	 city,	 he	 is
stopped	there	by	a	sentry,	Eirijah.

He	 is	 accused	 of	 deserting	 to	 the	 Chaldeans.	 Even	 had	 Jeremiah	 explained	 his	 real
errand,	 it	 might	 not	 have	 actually	 helped.	 One	 doesn't	 usually	 worry	 that	 much	 about
taking	possession	of	land	when	the	land	is	being	overrun	by	a	hostile	enemy	force.

Unless,	perhaps,	you	are	in	league	with	that	hostile	enemy	force,	and	assured	that	you
will	be	allowed	to	keep	possession	of	it.	Of	course,	the	reader	of	Jeremiah	knows	that	the
Lord	 has	 revealed	 to	 him	 that	 fields	 will	 be	 bought	 and	 sold	 in	 the	 land	 once	 more.
However,	Eirijah	seizes	Jeremiah	and	brings	him	to	the	officials.

The	officials	are	angry	at	Jeremiah,	beat	him	and	imprison	him	in	the	house	of	Jonathan
the	 Secretary,	 a	 private	 residence	 that	 had	 been	 made	 into	 a	 prison.	 Though	 a	 grim
place,	 the	 prison	 was	 most	 likely	 primarily	 used	 for	 detention	 rather	 than	 punishment.
After	being	in	the	prison	for	some	time,	King	Zedekiah	sent	to	Jeremiah	and	wanted	to
have	a	private	audience	with	him.

Reading	between	the	lines	here,	it	shouldn't	be	hard	to	see	some	tensions	between	King
Zedekiah	and	his	officials.	Earlier,	in	the	reading	of	Baruch's	scroll	back	in	chapter	36,	we
saw	tensions	between	King	Jehoiakim	and	his	officials.	In	that	case,	the	officials	seemed
to	be	far	more	favourable	to	Jeremiah,	and	the	king	seemed	to	be	quite	hostile.

Here,	 the	 officials	 are	 probably	 different	 people.	 The	 officials	 during	 the	 reign	 of
Jehoiakim	had	presumably	largely	been	deported	with	Jehoiakim	to	Babylon.	Now	there's
a	new	bunch	of	officials,	the	bad	figs	that	are	described	in	the	vision	of	chapter	24.

Zedekiah	asks	 for	a	word	 from	 the	Lord,	and	 Jeremiah	says	 there	 is	a	word,	 the	same
word	that	he	has	received	earlier,	that	he	will	be	delivered	into	the	hand	of	the	king	of
Babylon.	 Back	 in	 chapter	 21	 verse	 7,	 Despite	 this	 harsh	 word,	 Zedekiah	 still	 seems
receptive	enough	to	Jeremiah,	for	Jeremiah	to	petition	him	for	release	from	the	house	of
Jonathan	 the	 secretary.	 Should	 he	 remain	 there	 longer,	 it	 would	 seem	 likely	 that	 he
would	die	in	its	conditions.

Jeremiah	points	out	that	he's	done	no	wrong	to	the	king.	He's	merely	told	the	truth.	He
has	never	told	anything	but	the	truth,	delivering	the	word	of	the	Lord	faithfully,	and	yet
he's	been	rewarded	with	the	cruelest	treatment.

Where	 are	 all	 the	 flattering	 false	 prophets	 now?	 The	 ones	 who	 said	 that	 the	 king	 of
Babylon	would	not	come	up	against	them?	They	were	loved	for	their	flattering	words,	but
when	those	words	proved	hollow,	they're	nowhere	to	be	found.	They	seem	to	have	fled
the	scene.	Meanwhile,	the	faithful	and	courageous	prophet	who	delivered	the	word	of	the
Lord	and	warned	of	the	disaster	that	has	befallen	them	is	wasting	away	in	a	dank	prison.



King	Zedekiah	is	receptive	to	Jeremiah's	plea,	and	he	removes	Jeremiah	from	the	house
of	Jonathan	the	secretary,	and	delivers	him	to	the	court	of	the	guard,	where	he'll	still	be
in	detention,	but	in	much	safer	and	better	conditions.	He	is	also	given	a	flatbread	daily	to
sustain	him	from	the	bakers.	As	long	as	there	is	bread	in	the	city,	he	will	be	fed.

A	question	to	consider.	Contrasting	the	behavior	of	true	and	false	prophets,	and	the	way
that	 they	 are	 treated	 by	 others,	 what	 are	 some	 of	 the	 lessons	 that	 we	 can	 learn	 that
apply	to	our	own	situations?	2	Corinthians	chapter	5	For	we	know	that	if	the	tent	that	is
our	 earthly	 home	 is	 destroyed,	 we	 have	 a	 building	 from	 God,	 a	 house	 not	 made	 with
hands,	eternal	in	the	heavens.	For	in	this	tent	we	groan,	longing	to	put	on	our	heavenly
dwelling,	if	indeed	by	putting	it	on	we	may	not	be	found	naked.

For	 while	 we	 are	 still	 in	 this	 tent	 we	 groan,	 being	 burdened,	 not	 that	 we	 would	 be
unclothed,	 but	 that	 we	 would	 be	 further	 clothed,	 so	 that	 what	 is	 mortal	 may	 be
swallowed	up	by	life.	He	who	has	prepared	us	for	this	very	thing	is	God,	who	has	given
us	the	Spirit	as	a	guarantee.	So	we	are	always	of	good	courage.

We	know	that	while	we	are	at	home	in	the	body,	we	are	away	from	the	Lord,	for	we	walk
by	faith,	not	by	sight.	Yes,	we	are	of	good	courage,	and	we	would	rather	be	away	from
the	body	and	at	home	with	the	Lord,	so	whether	we	are	at	home	or	away,	we	make	it	our
aim	to	please	Him.	For	we	must	all	appear	before	the	 judgment	seat	of	Christ,	so	 that
each	one	may	receive	what	 is	due	for	what	he	has	done	 in	the	body,	whether	good	or
evil.

Therefore,	knowing	the	fear	of	the	Lord,	we	persuade	others.	But	what	we	are	is	known
to	 God,	 and	 I	 hope	 it	 is	 known	 also	 to	 your	 conscience.	 We	 are	 not	 commending
ourselves	to	you	again,	but	giving	you	cause	to	boast	about	us,	so	that	you	may	be	able
to	 answer	 those	 who	 boast	 about	 outward	 appearance,	 and	 not	 about	 what	 is	 in	 the
heart.

For	if	we	are	beside	ourselves,	it	is	for	God.	If	we	are	in	our	right	mind,	it	is	for	you.	For
the	love	of	Christ	controls	us,	because	we	have	concluded	this,	that	one	has	died	for	all,
therefore	all	have	died.

And	he	died	for	all,	that	those	who	live	might	no	longer	live	for	themselves,	but	for	him
who	 for	 their	 sake	 died	 and	 was	 raised.	 From	 now	 on,	 therefore,	 we	 regard	 no	 one
according	 to	 the	 flesh.	 For	 though	 we	 once	 regarded	 Christ	 according	 to	 the	 flesh,	 we
regard	him	thus	no	longer.

Therefore	if	anyone	is	in	Christ,	he	is	a	new	creation.	The	old	has	passed	away,	behold,
the	new	has	come.	All	this	is	from	God,	who	through	Christ	reconciled	us	to	himself,	and
gave	us	the	ministry	of	reconciliation.

That	is,	in	Christ	God	was	reconciling	the	world	to	himself,	not	counting	their	trespasses



against	 them,	 and	 entrusting	 to	 us	 the	 message	 of	 reconciliation.	 Therefore	 we	 are
ambassadors	for	Christ,	God	making	his	appeal	through	us.	We	implore	you	on	behalf	of
Christ,	be	reconciled	to	God.

For	our	sake	he	made	him	to	be	sin,	who	knew	no	sin,	so	that	in	him	we	might	become
the	righteousness	of	God.	2	Corinthians	chapter	5	continues	on	from	Paul's	discussion	of
the	treasures	in	jars	of	clay	in	chapter	4.	There	Paul	spoke	about	the	inner	and	the	outer
self,	 juxtaposing	 the	 two	 in	 a	 series	 of	 strong	 contrasts.	 Here	 he	 elaborates	 upon	 the
contrast	between	earthly	and	heavenly	dwelling.

Our	current	home	is	like	a	tent,	a	temporary	dwelling	for	people	passing	through,	but	we
await	a	building	from	God,	a	glorious	edifice	not	made	with	human	hands,	prepared	for
us	 as	 an	 eternal	 dwelling.	 Our	 current	 existence	 is	 one	 of	 groaning,	 of	 longing	 for	 the
more	enduring	dwelling	 that	we	 anticipate.	At	 first	glance	 some	might	 think	 that	what
Paul	is	saying	here	is	similar	to	what	they	might	imagine	a	Gnostic	saying.

We	need	to	be	freed	from	the	prison	of	the	body.	However	that	isn't	what	Paul	is	saying
at	 all.	 Paul	 elsewhere	 identifies	 persons	 very	 closely	 with	 their	 bodies,	 so	 although	 his
analogy	here	might	suggest	a	dissociation,	that	dissociation	cannot	be	sustained.

More	importantly	though,	for	Paul	the	greater	choice	is	not	between	being	embodied	and
not	 being	 embodied,	 but	 between	 two	 modes	 of	 embodiment.	 Our	 present	 frail	 mortal
embodiment,	 the	 jars	 of	 clay	 that	 he	 spoke	 of	 earlier,	 and	 the	 eternal	 glorious
embodiment	that	we	await.	He	is	not	looking	to	be	stripped	of	the	body	so	as	to	be	left
naked	 and	 unencumbered	 by	 it,	 but	 in	 order	 that	 he	 might	 be	 clothed	 with	 a	 glorious
new	body.

Paul	 describes	 the	 same	 thing	 elsewhere,	 in	 Romans	 chapter	 8	 verses	 22	 to	 23	 for
instance.	For	we	know	that	the	whole	creation	has	been	groaning	together	in	the	pains	of
childbirth	until	now,	and	not	only	the	creation	but	we	ourselves	who	have	the	first	fruits
of	the	spirit	groan	inwardly	as	we	wait	eagerly	for	adoption	as	sons,	the	redemption	of
our	bodies.	The	redemption	of	the	body,	the	resurrection,	is	what	Paul	is	awaiting	here.

Some	have	debated	whether	Paul	 is	envisioning	here	 the	 reception	of	 the	 resurrection
body	 immediately	 after	 death.	 I	 don't	 believe	 that	 he	 is.	 However,	 the	 way	 that	 he
phrases	things	might	suggest	 that	we	do	receive	the	building	from	God	 in	some	sense
upon	the	death	of	our	current	fleshly	bodies.

I	 don't	 believe	 Paul's	 primary	 concern	 here	 is	 to	 address	 or	 settle	 questions	 of	 the
intermediate	state.	 In	1	Corinthians	and	elsewhere,	the	resurrection	of	the	body	seems
to	await	the	return	of	Christ.	Rather,	Paul's	point	here	is	that	our	current	groaning	in	our
bodies	awaits,	not	deliverance	from	embodiment,	but	a	much	greater	and	more	glorious
embodiment.



Discussion	of	 the	 intermediate	state	might	distract	 from	Paul's	 immediate	point	at	 this
juncture.	 Nevertheless,	 death	 itself,	 prior	 to	 our	 receiving	 our	 resurrection	 bodies,
already	 involves	 some	 degree	 of	 entry	 into	 the	 new	 state.	 We	 already	 are	 being
prepared	for	this	by	God.

God's	 transformation	 of	 his	 people	 is	 already	 underway	 through	 the	 Holy	 Spirit's	 work
within	 us,	 by	 whom	 we	 have	 both	 a	 foretaste	 and	 a	 down	 payment	 of	 the	 fuller
redemption	 that	 we	 await.	 The	 condition	 of	 being	 in	 the	 body	 is	 one	 in	 which	 we	 are
away	 from	 Christ's	 immediate	 presence.	 For	 this	 reason,	 we	 must	 walk	 by	 faith	 rather
than	by	sight.

Paul	explores	this	in	terms	of	the	juxtaposition	between	being	at	home	in	the	body	and
being	at	home	with	 the	Lord.	Paul's	personal	preference	would	be	being	at	home	with
the	Lord.	However,	the	greater	concern	is	pleasing	the	Lord,	recognising	that	we	must	all
one	day	give	an	account	of	what	we	have	done	in	the	body.

Paul	describes	the	same	preference	in	Philippians	1,	verses	19-26.	For	to	me,	to	 live	 is
Christ,	and	to	die	is	gain.	If	I	am	to	live	in	the	flesh,	that	means	fruitful	labour	for	me.

Yet	which	I	shall	choose	I	cannot	tell.	I	am	hard	pressed	between	the	two.	My	desire	is	to
depart	and	be	with	Christ,	for	that	is	far	better.

But	to	remain	in	the	flesh	is	more	necessary	on	your	account.	Convinced	of	this,	I	know
that	I	will	remain	and	continue	with	you	all,	for	your	progress	and	joy	in	the	faith,	so	that
in	me	you	may	have	ample	cause	to	glory	in	Christ	Jesus,	because	of	my	coming	to	you
again.	The	suggestion	in	2	Corinthians	5,	as	in	Philippians	I	think,	is	that	death	removes
us	 from	 embodied	 existence,	 but	 brings	 us	 into	 a	 more	 direct	 enjoyment	 of	 Christ's
presence.

It	 frees	 us	 from	 our	 current	 jars	 of	 clay	 and	 the	 death	 that	 is	 at	 work	 within	 them.
However,	 it	 still	 awaits	 the	 superior	 housing	 of	 the	 resurrection.	 After	 death,	 we	 still
haven't	fully	entered	into	the	age	to	come,	but	we	are	not	as	grounded	in	this	present
age,	 and	 enjoy	 to	 a	 much	 greater	 measure	 the	 anticipatory	 blessings	 of	 the	 spirit	 of
resurrection	and	the	life	of	the	inner	self	of	which	Paul	has	already	spoken.

Nevertheless,	as	our	priority	with	Paul	should	be	pleasing	God	over	everything	else,	we
are	 content	 courageously	 to	 accept	 the	 afflictions	 and	 difficulties	 of	 life	 in	 our	 fleshly
bodies	 for	 his	 sake.	 Aware	 of	 how	 serious	 a	 matter	 it	 is	 to	 give	 account	 of	 the	 deeds
performed	in	our	bodies	to	God,	Paul	seeks	to	persuade	others.	The	fear	of	the	Lord	is	a
powerful	motivation	for	Paul.

Living	by	faith,	he	appreciates	the	gravity	of	divine	judgment	and	the	consuming	fire	of
God's	presence,	and	speaks	to	others	in	a	manner	fitted	to	convey	this.	Pleasing	the	Lord
is	of	paramount	importance.	God	is	well	aware	of	how	Paul's	heart	stands	in	relation	to



him,	and	Paul	 trusts	 that	 the	Corinthians	too	are	able	to	perceive	his	sincerity	and	the
reality	of	his	mission,	despite	the	jars	of	clay	in	which	it	is	carried	out.

If	they	truly	perceived	the	character	of	Paul,	they	would	have	reason	to	boast	of	the	work
that	God	was	accomplishing	through	him	for	their	upbuilding.	Paul	makes	an	enigmatic
statement	at	this	point,	for	if	we	are	beside	ourselves,	it	is	for	God.	If	we	are	in	our	right
mind,	it	is	for	you.

This	might	refer	to	the	contrast	between	the	way	in	which	Paul	is	caught	up	in	the	things
of	God	to	the	point	of	being	considered	a	religious	fanatic	by	some,	and	the	rational	and
sober-minded	 counsel	 that	 characterizes	 much	 of	 his	 teaching.	 Paul	 is	 a	 man	 of
remarkable	visions,	intense	zeal	and	religious	passions,	but	also	a	man	of	profound	and
careful	thought	and	a	gifted	rhetorician.	Whichever	he	is	characterized	as,	however,	he
is	not	engaged	in	self-promotion,	but	acts	for	the	sake	of	God	and	the	people	to	whom
he	is	ministering.

Paul's	practice	is	entirely	driven	and	bound	by	the	surpassing	love	of	Christ.	Christ	died
for	all	of	humanity.	Every	human	being	 is	somehow	implicated	 in	Christ's	death,	 in	the
death	of	the	representative	man.

Even	though	not	everyone	enters	 into	the	newness	of	 life	 in	Christ,	everyone	has	been
claimed	by	the	Lord	Jesus	Christ.	Those	who	live	are	a	subset	of	the	entirety	of	humanity
to	which	Paul	has	just	referred.	These	are	the	ones	who	have	entered	into	the	newness
of	life	in	Christ.

Such	persons,	those	who	are	being	saved,	must	henceforth	live	for	Christ,	rather	than	for
themselves.	 Like	 Paul,	 they	 should	 be	 characterized	 by	 a	 certain	 selflessness	 in	 their
orientation,	living	for	the	sake	of	Christ	and	for	others.	After	appreciating	the	significance
of	Christ's	death,	nothing	is	seen	in	the	same	way	again.

A	 new	 era	 has	 dawned,	 and	 everything	 must	 be	 viewed	 differently.	 Paul	 used	 to	 view
everything	 and	 everyone	 according	 to	 the	 flesh,	 but	 now	 he	 does	 so	 no	 longer.
Differences	between	Jews	and	Gentiles,	between	slave	and	free,	between	rich	and	poor,
etc.

may	 once	 have	 loomed	 very	 large	 in	 Paul's	 thinking,	 but	 now	 he	 views	 everyone
differently,	in	terms	of	Christ.	Prior	to	his	conversion,	Paul	also	viewed	Christ	from	such	a
worldly	perspective,	perhaps	seeing	him	as	a	heretic	decisively	condemned	by	being	put
to	death.	However,	now	the	way	that	Paul	sees	Christ	has	been	utterly	transformed.

If	anyone	is	 in	Christ,	then,	he	 is	a	new	creation.	Union	with	Christ	 is	a	central	truth	 in
this	 passage.	 The	 riches	 that	 we	 enjoy	 as	 Christians	 are	 enjoyed	 by	 virtue	 of	 our
participation	in	Christ.

As	we	are	united	to	Christ	by	his	Spirit,	that	which	belongs	to	Christ	becomes	ours.	The



expected	renewal	of	all	things	awaited	at	the	end	is	already	at	work	in	the	Christian.	As	a
new	creation,	the	Christian	is	born	again,	brought	from	death	to	life.

They	 are	 in	 anticipation	 of	 the	 long	 expected	 new	 heavens	 and	 new	 earth	 already	 in
effect.	The	Christian	is	 like	a	stone	being	fashioned	in	the	stonemason's	yard,	ready	to
become	 part	 of	 a	 glorious	 edifice	 that	 will	 one	 day	 be	 unveiled.	 Paul	 is	 still	 speaking
about	 the	nature	of	his	ministry	 in	 this	chapter,	although	his	ministry	 is	 so	completely
entangled	with	his	message	that	one	cannot	easily	separate	the	one	from	the	other.

The	 new	 creation	 accomplished	 by	 Christ	 is	 from	 God.	 Through	 Christ,	 God	 has
reconciled	 Paul	 and	 his	 companions	 to	 himself	 and	 has	 also	 given	 them	 a	 part	 in	 the
reconciliation	by	which	they	themselves	were	reconciled.	God	shows	his	grace	to	us	so
that	we	might	communicate	 it	 to	others,	both	 in	the	ways	that	we	reflect	 it	and	 in	the
ways	that	we	declare	it.

God	forgives	us	and	calls	us	both	to	forgive	others	and	to	communicate	his	message	of
forgiveness	 to	 them.	 Paul	 doesn't	 live	 for	 himself	 but	 has	 become	 identified	 with	 the
message	of	grace	 that	he	bears.	 It	 is	as	 if	God	himself	 is	appealing	 to	people	 through
Paul	and	his	companions,	as	his	ambassadors.

Paul	 isn't	 a	 passive	 recipient	 of	 God's	 salvation	 in	 Christ,	 but	 one	 who	 is	 actively	 and
completely	 caught	 up	 in	 its	 work.	 The	 final	 verse	 of	 this	 chapter	 condenses	 the
movement	of	God's	grace	in	Christ	into	a	short	and	powerful	statement.	For	the	sake	of
Paul	and	those	associated	with	him,	God	made	the	sinless	Christ	to	be	a	sin	offering	for
us.

This,	I	believe,	is	what	Paul	means	by	becoming	sin.	And	he	does	this	in	order	that	they
might	become	the	righteousness	of	God	in	him.	Behind	this	statement	are	probably	the
words	of	Isaiah	53	9-11.

What	 does	 Paul	 mean	 by	 becoming	 the	 righteousness	 of	 God	 here?	 There	 is	 a	 sort	 of
logic	 of	 exchange	 at	 work	 in	 this	 verse.	 Christ	 becomes	 sin.	 We	 become	 the
righteousness	of	God	in	him.

In	 this	 exchange,	 sin	 and	 the	 righteousness	 of	 God	 are	 elements	 standing	 in	 directly
contrastive	 juxtaposition.	 For	 many,	 this	 idea	 of	 becoming	 the	 righteousness	 of	 God
refers	 to	 the	 righteousness	 of	 Christ	 being	 imputed	 to	 our	 account.	 I	 think	 this	 does
capture	some	important	dimension	of	the	picture.

We	have	a	new	standing	with	God	and	account	of	Christ,	and	his	righteousness	becomes
ours.	 However,	 I	 don't	 think	 this	 goes	 far	 enough,	 and	 it	 also	 fails	 to	 give	 satisfactory
answers	to	certain	questions.	For	instance,	why	refer	to	the	righteousness	of	God	rather
than	the	righteousness	of	Christ?	Why	not	rather	say,	he	put	the	guilt	of	our	sin	to	the
account	of	him	who	knew	no	sin,	so	that	in	him	we	might	have	his	righteousness	put	to



our	 account?	 Paul	 seems	 to	 be	 saying	 something	 more	 than	 merely	 that	 Christ's
righteousness	has	been	imputed	to	our	account.

We	have	become	God's	righteousness.	N.T.	Wright	has	suggested	that	the	righteousness
of	God	here	refers	to	the	covenant	faithfulness	of	God,	observing,	for	instance,	that	we
consistently	see	God	describing	his	saving	covenant	faithfulness	in	such	a	manner	in	the
prophets.	This	explanation	is	very	promising	on	some	levels.

It	 fits	 in	 very	 nicely	 with	 the	 wider	 surrounding	 context,	 where	 Paul	 has	 become	 a
manifestation	of	God's	message	of	reconciliation	as	God	makes	his	appeal	through	him.
However,	 it	 narrows	 the	 meaning	 of	 righteousness	 in	 a	 way	 that	 dulls	 the	 allusion	 to
Isaiah	53,	verse	11,	that	seems	to	be	present.	 It	also	dulls	the	contrast	with	sin,	which
doesn't	seem	narrowly	to	refer	to	covenant	unfaithfulness.

I	 think	that	we	might	move	towards	the	solution	by	thinking	of	righteousness	 less	as	a
sort	 of	 thing	 that	 we	 might	 have	 in	 our	 account,	 or	 as	 an	 abstract	 moral	 quality,	 and
more	 as	 a	 positive	 relational	 standing	 and	 relational	 activity.	 Thinking	 in	 terms	 of
righteousness	 as	 if	 it	 were	 a	 sort	 of	 thing,	 we	 can	 think	 of	 it	 as	 inert	 and	 inactive.
Alternatively,	some	think	of	 it	 in	 terms	of	an	assessment	 relative	 to	an	absolute	moral
standard.

Yet	 scripture	 routinely	 speaks	 of	 God's	 righteousness	 not	 as	 if	 the	 merit	 in	 his	 moral
account,	or	as	his	absolute	moral	standard,	his	morally	perfect	being	by	which	all	things
are	measured,	but	rather	as	his	powerful	saving	and	judging	activity	in	the	world.	God's
righteousness	is	dynamic	and	active.	God's	righteousness	sets	things	to	rights.

It	 is	 this	 righteousness	 that	 Israel	 seeks	 when	 it	 calls	 God	 to	 act	 according	 to	 his
covenant	 and	 promises.	 It	 is	 this	 righteousness	 that	 is	 most	 fully	 seen	 in	 Christ,	 a
righteousness	 by	 which	 God	 sets	 humanity	 to	 rights	 in	 his	 Son.	 Jesus	 talks	 about	 the
need	 for	 the	 righteousness	 of	 his	 disciples	 to	 exceed	 the	 righteousness	 of	 the	 scribes
and	the	Pharisees.

However,	 I	don't	believe	 that	he	 is	merely	 referring	 to	doing	 the	sort	of	 thing	 that	 the
scribes	 and	 Pharisees	 were	 doing,	 but	 just	 more	 scrupulously.	 Rather,	 he	 refers	 to	 a
radically	different	sort	of	righteousness.	The	righteousness	in	question	is	not	one	of	mere
sin	avoidance,	but	a	righteousness	that	is	actively	involved	in	setting	the	world	to	rights,
participating	in	God's	own	saving	work,	joining	in	God's	own	work	of	restoration.

It	 is	seen	in	forgiving	others,	as	we	have	been	forgiven	in	Christ.	 It	 is	seen	 in	pursuing
reconciliation,	rather	than	merely	avoiding	vengeance.	As	we	are	in	Christ,	the	riches	of
his	standing	with	the	Father	are	enjoyed	by	us	as	his	bride.

However,	even	beyond	this,	we	are	also	being	transformed	into	new	creatures	in	him	by
his	 Spirit.	 When	 we	 act,	 we	 now	 act	 as	 those	 who	 are	 becoming	 Christ-like.	 The



righteousness	of	God	that	set	things	right	in	Christ	is	now	setting	things	right	through	us
and	in	us.

Christ	entered	 fully	 into	our	condition,	 identifying	with	us	 in	our	sin,	so	 that	 in	him	we
might	 become	 conduits	 of	 God's	 saving	 righteousness.	 This	 is	 why	 Paul	 will	 directly
proceed	to	speaking	of	himself	as	a	fellow	worker	with	God.	God's	righteousness	is	not
just	enacted	for	us,	but	enacted	in	us	and	through	us.

A	 question	 to	 consider.	 Looking	 back	 at	 chapters	 2	 and	 3,	 how	 does	 Paul	 further
elaborate	 the	 true	 sufficiency	 of	 the	 new	 covenant	 minister	 that	 he	 affirmed	 in	 those
earlier	chapters?


